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THE BRIGHTEST STAR
   by Anna Wiley

(MARLENE’s kitchen, morning. HAROLD is sitting at the breakfast 
table eating fried eggs, his face hidden by a newspaper. MARLENE 
is pouring herself a cup of coffee.)

Marlene:

Do you want sugar in your coffee? Oh, no, that’s right, I 
remember. You don’t like coffee. You never liked coffee. Me, I 
can’t go a day without it now. I’ll have two cups in the 
morning, and maybe another in the afternoon, if it’s a long day. 
I’ve gotta be careful with that, though, because you know how it 
is when you get too much caffeine in your system; my fingers 
just seem to get a mind of their own and start flying all over 
the keys, and then I’ll get to spelling words wrong… (laughs 
nervously) Anyway, do you want half & half in your- wait, no, 
sorry. I could fix you some tea instead, do you like tea?

(There is no answer. MARLENE waits for a moment.)

Why don’t I just get you a glass of water. (A pause- she looks 
at him.) You always liked to read your newspaper with breakfast. 
I remembered that much. I don’t have the time to sit down and 
read it through anymore; I just turn on NPR while I’m getting 
ready for work. Speaking of work, I phoned the office and asked 
for the day off. I thought you might like to go somewhere and 
talk things over. Of course we could just talk here. Or not. We 
could always take a walk. While we talk. They dug up those woods 
where… where we used to walk in the afternoons. Built a 
subdivision! Nobody lives there yet, the houses are all 
overpriced… Other than that, nothing much has changed around 
here. Nothing much ever changes. But you already know that; 
that’s part of the reason you left, isn’t it?

(Realizing what she’s just said; changing tack quickly to smooth 
over the moment:)

Old Hick Barnum from Creek Street got a dog in January! It’s one 
of those little yippy dogs that looks more like a cat. Whatever 
it is, it’s strong for its size; I’ll be driving over to the 
post office and I’ll see them going down the sidewalk with that 
dog just yanking Hick’s arm off. Don’t know why he got a dog at 
his age. I guess it was to scare off the burglars. Not that 
there are ever any burglars around here. Oh, and Jess Henley 
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opened an ice cream parlor right on Main Street! She finally 
talked that Delancey man into selling his property; I thought he 
would hold onto that store front until the cows came home. It 
was getting to be an eyesore, but Jess thought it might be a 
good idea to clean it up, give the kids somewhere to hang out 
after school other than that old gas station off 218… but you 
don’t want to hear about all that. Jess moved here six years 
ago, and that was… well, that was after your time.

(Beat.)

Hal?

(Beat.)

Um… Hal, I just wanted to tell you that if we’re going to have 
that talk today, it’ll need to be before seven. I’ve got a 
meeting to go to at the church. I’m still going to First 
Methodist; but Pastor Ron retired four years back, and I don’t 
know if I like the new guy as much. Seems a bit wet behind the 
ears, you know? Young fellow. (A small laugh; trying to ease the 
tension.) You know what he did, Hal? He brought in garlic bread 
for communion last Sunday! He apologized, but there wasn’t 
anything else to consecrate, so we just had to grin and bear it. 
Let me tell you, garlic bread and grape juice do not make a good 
combination.

(There is a moment of uncomfortable silence. MARLENE looks at 
HAROLD again- or rather, looks at the newspaper hiding his 
face.)

Oh, Hal, can I see that page when you’re done with it? It says 
on the back that there’s going to be a meteor shower tonight! 
I’ll have to phone Jimmy and see if it will be visible from his 
house. He always loved the stars. You should remember, when he 
was little, how he used to talk about growing up to be an 
astronaut. You got him that picture book about Buzz Aldrin for 
his seventh birthday, and he read that thing until the pages 
started falling out. I had to tape it back together for him.  He 
never did quite grow out of that phase. Did you know he took an 
astrophysics course in college, just for the heck of it? It was 
an elective, senior year, so I saved up and bought him a 
telescope when he graduated; it was one of those cheap beginner 
ones, but better than nothing. He came home the summer after he 
graduated, while he was looking for a job. We used to go outside 
in the evenings, and he’d show me how to look through that 
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telescope, tell me all about the things we saw. I remember we 
were looking at Venus one night, and he said, “That’s the only 
planet in the whole solar system named after a goddess!” I’d 
never stopped to think about it before, but he’s right. All the 
rest were named after the Greek gods- or Roman gods, I don’t 
know. But Venus is the only girl. And she doesn’t have any 
moons, so she’s up there on her own. Jimmy said it always made 
him sad, thinking of her all by herself. He said she must get 
lonely. I think she probably does.

(Beat. More hesitantly:)

Hal, when was the last time you heard from Jimmy? I know he 
reached out to you a few times in high school; he never said if 
you had written or emailed him back, so I stopped asking him 
about it once he left for college. Did you know he’s living in 
Virginia now? He’s got a good job. He’s getting married in six 
months! Lindsay. Nice girl; red hair. Did… did Jimmy invite you 
to the wedding?

(No answer.)

Hal, did you hear me?

(Silence.)

Hal, our son is getting married.

(Stronger:)
Harold!

(The dam bursts:)
Harold, will you put that newspaper down, and for once in your 
life, just listen to me!

(Beat.)

Sorry. I’m sorry. I didn’t mean to snap at you.

(Timidly at first, but growing in determination:)
Actually, no. I… I don’t think I am sorry. I’m not sorry. But 
you should be. You should be sorry for leaving us. You should be 
sorry that I had to explain to Jimmy that his dad wasn’t coming 
home, all the while trying to make sure he never caught me 
crying about it. You should be sorry that I had to listen to our 
neighbors tiptoeing around behind my back saying, “Oh, poor 
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Marlene! You know her husband just up and left her for that 
hairdresser and moved away up north? And them with a nine-year-
old boy, too, how is she going to manage?” And I’d hear some of 
our old friends say, “Well, I always thought Harold was a bad 
penny.” But other people would say, “Wonder what Marlene did to 
make him run off like that.” What Marlene did. (Beat.) You don’t 
know what Marlene did, do you? She got a job, a good job. She 
bought a house. She raised Jimmy all by herself, and put him 
through college. She learned how to live on her own for the 
first time. She gritted her teeth and ignored the gossip, and 
moved on with her life!

(She pauses, almost surprised by her own daring. Slightly 
calmer:)

So, Hal, I guess you can see why I was surprised to get that 
call from you last month. Though maybe “surprised” isn’t the 
right word. Shocked, perhaps? Angry? I threw Mama June’s old 
sugar dish at the wall and broke it right after you hung up. 
I’ve never done anything like that before. But when I calmed 
down, I thought about it. And I prayed about it. And finally I 
said, “Marlene, if he says he wants to come back here and tell 
you that he’s sorry for what happened, you should hear him out, 
and try to forgive him. That’s the Christian thing to do.” But, 
Hal, I don’t feel very Christian right now. What I feel like is 
the biggest pushover on God’s green earth. Because now, the last 
man I ever wanted to see again is sitting at my kitchen table. 
In my house. My house! The house that I bought after scrimping 
and saving every penny I earned at my job that I got after you 
walked out on me. You have the nerve to show up on my doorstep 
at eleven o’clock last night, with all your suitcases, in the 
pouring rain, and what was I supposed to do? Slam the door in 
your face? It was like you thought I’d spent the last fifteen 
years just waiting to welcome you back! You could at least have 
the common decency to talk to me like a human being, but I guess 
some things never change. I don’t blame Diane for kicking you 
out.

(Beat.)

So let me tell you what’s going to happen now. I’m fixing to 
call up my boss and tell him that I’ll be coming in to work 
after lunch. Then I’m going to curl my hair. By the time I get 
out of the bathroom, I’d like you to be gone. Because you know 
what, Hal? Venus does get lonely. But you can get used to being 
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alone. And even if she doesn’t have any moons, she’s still the 
brightest star in the whole night sky! Isn’t that something?

(Beat.)

You can put that plate in the dishwasher before you go.

Scene.


